# **CITY OF SHORELINE**

# SHORELINE PLANNING COMMISSION SUMMARY MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING

June 18, 2009 Shoreline Conference Center 7:00 P.M. Mt. Rainier Room

#### **Commissioners Present**

Chair Hall

Vice Chair Wagner

Commissioner Behrens

Commissioner Broili

Commissioner Kaje

Commissioner Kuboi

Commissioner Perkowski

**Commissioner Piro** 

Commissioner Pyle

#### **Staff Present**

Joe Tovar, Director, Planning & Development Services

Steve Cohn, Senior Planner, Planning & Development Services

Steve Szafran, Associate Planner, Planning & Development Services

# **CALL TO ORDER**

Chair Hall called the regular meeting of the Shoreline Planning Commission to order at 7:00 p.m.

### **ROLL CALL**

Upon roll call by the Commission Clerk the following Commissioners were present: Chair Hall, Vice Chair Wagner and Commissioners Behrens, Broili, Kaje, Kuboi, Perkowski, Piro and Pyle.

#### APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Items 7.a and 7.b were reversed in agenda order so the Commission could discuss the big picture Comprehensive Plan Update prior to talking about the specific permanent regulations for Regional Business zones. The agenda was accepted as modified.

# **DIRECTOR'S COMMENTS**

Mr. Tovar reported on the status of the City Hall Project, which is being completed quickly. All the curbing along Midvale Avenue has been installed, as are the stairs and artwork. Just today, the contractor began installation of the fountain and water feature in the courtyard. He noted that temporary asphalt was poured between the south face of the new building and the back of the Sidewalk on 175<sup>th</sup>

Avenue. He explained that the next phase of the Aurora Project would start in late 2009 or early 2010 and would include additional travel lanes, widened sidewalks and installation of landscaping for the segment of 175<sup>th</sup> Avenue from Aurora Avenue to the crest of the hill. The temporary asphalt would provide ADA accessible parking spaces so the building could open for business on August 20<sup>th</sup>. The new parking garage would not be available until November or December after the Annex has been removed to make room for the garage approach.

Mr. Tovar announced that Parks, Public Works and Planning staff will work together to create a wayfinding signage program. It is anticipated the program would be limited to public facilities in the City since the signs would be located in the rights-of-way and attached to the City's infrastructure of poles, monuments, etc. No design details have been outlined yet, but staff's goal is to have the program designed by the end of 2009 and installed in 2010. There are capital dollars and staff time available to work on the project now.

Commissioner Broili asked if the program would include a map of the City that could be posted on the City's website. Mr. Tovar agreed that a map could be prepared and made available in different forms. He explained that sign sizes would vary depending on the location and message being conveyed.

Commissioner Broili asked if staff has obtained models from other cities to help them put together a successful program. Mr. Tovar answered that Planning & Development Services staff directed its intern to do a fair amount of this research. She obtained information from a number of cities on the West Coast, including Olympia, Bellevue, Mill Creek, Redmond, and Kirkland. A lot of information is also available via the internet. Commissioner Broili said he was thinking less about the sign design, and more about a system for deciding which signs would be used and where. Mr. Tovar said staff has not designed a strategy, but there are numerous resources and ideas available. He noted the City's current Public Works Director has experience with wayfinding programs, and he has already made some useful observations. David Levitan is the project manager and would provide updates to the Commission as the project moves forward.

Mr. Tovar announced that Snohomish County issued their Final Environmental Impact Statement (FEIS) for their Point Wells Comprehensive Plan amendment, and it is available on their website. City staff will review the FEIS and provide comments on behalf of the City at the July 8<sup>th</sup> public hearing. He noted that the Commission's work program includes the Point Wells Subarea Plan, and staff would spend the summer writing the City's FEIS. In addition to the subarea plan, staff has also decided to initiate a companion pre-annexation zoning code. When the Commission begins their hearings in the fall, the public would be able to comment on both the plan amendment and implementing development regulations. Staff would speak with different interest groups and citizens, review available information from environmental documents, and develop a draft zoning ordinance for public hearings. He summarized that Point Wells would not be on the Commission's agenda until late September, and perhaps even later.

#### APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Commissioner Kaje recommended numerous changes to the minutes. The Commission had a brief discussion about whether it would be appropriate to approve the minutes as amended or postpone approval until the minutes have been corrected. It was noted that the Commission's minutes are released to the City Council in draft form.

The minutes of May 21, 2009 were approved as amended as per Commissioner Kaje's notes.

# **GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT**

Chair Hall noted there is no other time on the agenda scheduled for public comment. Therefore, in addition to general comments, he invited the public to comment on the two items scheduled later on the agenda as part of the staff report. A member of the audience suggested the Commission allow the public to comment after each of the two staff report items. This would allow them to share their thoughts after they have heard the staff and Commission's discussion. Chair Hall agreed to allow the public an opportunity to comment later on the agenda. He suggested the Commission have a discussion as part of "New Business" related to opportunities for public comment.

**Laethan Wene, Shoreline,** said he was present on behalf of Citizens with Disabilities. He noted that "disabled" or "special needs" are more appropriate terms than "handicapped" when identifying ADA parking spaces.

Les Nelson, Shoreline, noted that when updating the Comprehensive Plan, the City's emphasis always seems to be on meeting the growth targets. Rather than focusing on the target growth numbers, he suggested a better goal would be to adopt a plan that reflects what the citizens want the City to look like in the future, accepting that growth would occur. Chair Hall noted that the Commission took part in more than 20 community meetings last fall, two town hall meetings, two joint meetings with the City Council, etc. He asked if throughout this process, Mr. Nelson felt the Commission was talking to the community about how to satisfy the mandates of the Growth Management Act. Mr. Nelson answered no. He agreed the public meetings focused on the vision, but they did not make it clear to the community that the Vision Statement was intended to become the basis for the 2011-2012 Comprehensive Plan update. Chair Hall encouraged Mr. Nelson to review the final amendments to the current Comprehensive Plan, which incorporate the Vision Statement and Framework Goals. The new language clearly states, "While the Growth Management Act requires a comprehensive plan, the vision statements were put in place by the community in order to guide development of the community plan." Mr. Nelson did not disagree that the Commission made every attempt to work with the community, but they were not clear that the language would be incorporated into the current Comprehensive Plan.

Commissioner Broili asked Mr. Nelson to clarify what he meant by his suggestion that the Comprehensive Plan should be updated to reflect what the Citizens want the City to look like. Again Mr. Nelson suggested that rather than focusing on growth targets, the Commission should work with the community to come up with a plan, recognizing they must meet the growth targets. Commissioner Broili suggested the Commission must consider all the pieces equally. He asked Mr. Nelson to listen

more closely to the Commission's long-range intentions, which embrace not only the look of the City, but the growth management targets, as well. Mr. Nelson agreed but said he is not sure the public has the same perception. Often, they are put into a fear mode based on the need to meet growth targets, etc.

Commissioner Piro inquired if Mr. Nelson is of the opinion that how the City looks is somehow exclusive from the City's requirement to meet the growth targets. Mr. Nelson agreed that the target numbers must be part of the Commission's discussion. However, rather than focusing on how to meet that number, they should approach the issue by determining how the citizens want the community to look and where they want the higher densities to be located. Commissioner Piro clarified that Mr. Nelson is not advocating that the City not comply with the target requirement in order to achieve a community look. Mr. Nelson agreed and said it is all about creating a plan for how and where they want to accommodate the growth.

Commissioner Piro pointed out there are 14 goals within the Growth Management Act, as well as numerous requirements. Therefore, it will be important to come with a strategy for working in sequence. Targeting work is taking place right now, and that may be why it appears there is an over emphasis on the numbers.

Commissioner Kuboi asked Mr. Nelson to clarify his inference that his perspective is shared by a broader group of people. Mr. Nelson explained that as he talks to people in the community, they often ask him what is going on in the City because they know he attends City Council and Planning Commission Meetings. Commissioner Kuboi asked if Mr. Nelson has specifically heard the public use the word "fear." Mr. Nelson said people are certainly fearful about what is going to happen to their neighborhoods and their lack of control, and he has tried to tell citizens that they do have control and how they can participate in the process. Commissioner Kuboi clarified there is a distinction between people being fearful as opposed to the inference that the Commission is leveraging fear as a mechanism to implement Comprehensive Plan changes.

Commissioner Pyle suggested Mr. Nelson attend one of the Southeast Shoreline Subarea Plan Meetings, where actual planning is currently taking place on a neighborhood level. Citizens are being given an opportunity to comment about where the density might be located in their neighborhood. He suggested this model should be used more widely in the City in the future.

Chair Hall observed that the Commission's discussions regarding the 2004 Comprehensive Plan update had absolutely nothing to do with meeting growth targets. No changes were made to density. All of the consultant and Commission time was focused on updating the policies, the Surface Water Master Plan, Parks Plan, and Transportation Plan in order to better plan based on what the community wanted. He suggested the Commission's objective would continue to be to create a plan for the City. He encouraged Commissioners to become familiar with the adopted Vision Statement and focus their efforts on how best to implement it throughout the Comprehensive Plan.

# **STAFF REPORTS**

# Work Plan: 2011 Comprehensive Plan Major Update

Mr. Tovar referred the Commission to Attachment B of the Staff Report, which outlines the City Council's proposed 2009-2010 Goals and Workplan. He noted that Goal 1 calls for implementing the adopted Community Vision by updating the Comprehensive Plan and key development regulations in partnership with residents, neighborhoods and businesses. He noted that many of the bulleted items for Goal 1 are projects the Commission is already engaged in: Southeast Area Neighborhood Plan, Town Center Plan, Tree Regulations, and density and incentive regulations for Regional Business (RB) zones. In addition, the City Council identified a few chapters in the Comprehensive Plan that would be appropriate for Commission review: Urban Design, Capital Facilities, and Parks.

Mr. Tovar referred to Goal 2, which calls for providing safe, efficient and effective infrastructure to support land use, transportation and surface water plans. Staff has already discussed some of the bulleted items with the Commission, which include updating the Transportation Master Plan, developing a Citywide Trail and Bicycle Connection Plan, maximizing the effectiveness of local transit service, negotiating acquisition of the Seattle Public Utility and providing leadership and advocacy at the regional level for sustainable land use, transportation and basin plans. He summarized that the Council provided broad direction the Commission should keep in mind as they identify a process for updating the Comprehensive Plan.

Mr. Tovar referred to Attachment A (2009-2011 Comprehensive Plan Work Program), which identifies projects that are already in the existing adopted work program. He reviewed each of the tasks on the list as follows:

- **Design Review Regulation.** The Commission would begin their work on design review regulations starting at the end of the summer and continuing into 2010.
- Sub Area Plans. The Commission's work on the Point Wells Subarea Plan would stretch out into the fall. At their next meeting, staff would seek feedback from the Commission regarding the process for the Town Center Subarea Plan. An open house was held recently for the Southeast Neighborhood Subarea Plan, and the group will begin their work to prepare a proposal for the Commission to hold hearings on this fall. At some point, they also need subarea plans for the areas around the two light rail stations at 185<sup>th</sup> and I-5 and 145<sup>th</sup> and I-5, which will be up and running by 2023. These stations will have a large effect on expectations, land values, circulations, etc. within some distance. Somewhere in the Comprehensive Plan Update process the City must figure out what they want to happen within a given area around the two stations.
- Comprehensive Plan Updates. Staff has not finalized their thoughts on what the sequence of the process should be, and he invited the Commission to provide their perspective.

- O <u>Vision and Framework Goals.</u> The Vision and Framework Goals have already been adopted into the Comprehensive Plan. These documents would provide a touchstone for the Commission as it considers land use issues such as subarea plans and the RB regulations.
- o <u>Introduction, Profile and Implementation Text.</u> The Commission may want to spend some time discussing how to make the introduction more relevant, timely and current.
- O Growth Targets and City-Wide Allocation Scenarios. Draft growth target numbers will be announced in July, and the City will have a legal duty to ensure their Comprehensive Plan can accommodate the new numbers. Citizens should not be concerned about the mandate because Mr. Tovar does not anticipate the City would have difficulty meeting the target numbers. Most of the Comprehensive Plan Update should focus on implementing the Vision Statement and Framework Goals that have been established. Growth and change are anxiety producing, which is something the Commission should expect when they discuss growth and land use changes. The process must be very open and transparent and provide ample opportunity for the public to participate.

One of the Commission's early discussions should be about where in the community they want to create some of the required capacity. The question should become where they want to spend their capital resources to identify where they want to grow first and how they can help make that happen.

Commissioner Behren's email provides some good ideas for how the Commission might build on the concept of concentrating development in some places as opposed to others. He referred to the City Council's discussion about encouraging clusters of larger buildings rather than homogenous buildings of the same height and density all along the Aurora Corridor. It may be appropriate to consider where it makes sense to concentrate more density, taller buildings, larger floor areas, employment, etc., but it must be done from a city-wide perspective. A one-size fits all approach to the RB zoning designation may not adequately address the concerns, and it may be more appropriate to differentiate between the different RB zoned areas. Even if the City determines it currently has the capacity to accommodate the growth targets, it will still be important to get ahead of the curve and figure out what type of development and uses they want to encourage in the areas surrounding the two light rail stations. History has shown that high-capacity transit stations change land uses.

- o <u>Community Design Element</u>. The Growth Management Act does not require the City to have a design element, but they have chosen to do so.
- Capital Facilities, Transportation, Utilities, Land Use, Parks and Open Space, Housing, Shoreline Master Program Elements. These sections are already part of the Comprehensive Plan. The Commission would review each of these sections and make recommendations for appropriate changes.

Mr. Tovar pointed out that the City does not have the financial resources to increase the number of staff or hire consultants to help them through the Comprehensive Plan Update. He encouraged the Commission to size their expectations to match the City's limited resources.

Commissioner Piro recalled there is guidance in the Growth Management Act to develop an economic development element. In addition, the recently adopted Vision 2040 provides guidance for local jurisdictions to consider an environmental element to house sustainability concepts. He questioned if these items would be part of the update. Mr. Tovar answered that the current Comprehensive Plan does not include elements related to economic development or the environment, but these issues are addressed in the Framework Goals. Rather than creating new chapters, it might be more appropriate to incorporate some of the Framework Goals related to sustainability and economic development as they review existing chapters such as land use, housing and capital facilities.

Commissioner Broili referred to Mr. Tovar's comment related to the City's limited resources to complete the Comprehensive Plan Update. He observed that because the project definitely necessitates community involvement, perhaps the Council of Neighborhoods Organization could provide an excellent avenue for obtaining free and community-driven involvement in a process that would normally require consultants. Mr. Tovar said staff would be looking for feedback from the Commission as to the best process for engaging the public. When it comes to figuring out community values and priorities, organizations and individual citizens can be a good source of information. He explained that, typically, consultants are hired to complete the more technical work, and that is where the City does not have a lot of resources. There is some technical work being done on the Transportation Master Plan and a traffic model would be prepared to help illustrate the implications of the land use alternatives the Commission would consider. But it is important to keep in mind that staff would be responsible for providing Commission support and engaging the public in the discussions. Commissioner Broili summarized that there are talented people within every community in Shoreline who would be interested in becoming involved at the volunteer level to provide technical information that would normally be provided by a consultant.

Commissioner Broili inquired if staff envisions a set number of subarea plans, or would this be an evolutionary process as the City grows and potential subarea planning areas become evident. Mr. Tovar answered that staff has not identified a set number of subarea plans. Usually, subarea plans are used to deal with parts of the City that are different and unique. Commissioner Broili asked if all the subareas have been identified. Mr. Tovar answered no and suggested that as the Commission proceeds through the Comprehensive Plan Update process, other subarea planning locations may be identified. For example, the Commission may recommend subarea plans for the neighborhoods that would be adjacent to the new transit stations.

Commissioner Pyle recalled the City is currently in the process of updating their Transportation Master Plan. He inquired if this effort would address the two transit station locations. Mr. Tovar answered affirmatively. Commissioner Pyle expressed his belief that both of the new stations would be located on the east side of the freeway. He said he has walked extensively in both of these areas, and they lack basic infrastructure such as sidewalks. Placing one of the City's major transportation infrastructures where there are no sidewalks would be inappropriate. He said he would hope the Transportation Master

Plan would identify robust sidewalk improvement plans for those areas specifically. Mr. Tovar advised that staff members responsible for transportation planning would come before the Commission at some point in the future to provide an update.

Commissioner Kaje requested that staff provide more information at a future meeting about why the 185<sup>th</sup> Avenue site was selected as the future location of one of the new transit stations. Mr. Tovar agreed to invite appropriate staff members, as well as a representative from Sound Transit, to provide some background information. Commissioner Wagner asked that staff also provide clarification as to whether the two locations are set in stone or if they could change in the future.

Commissioner Behrens referred to Mr. Nelson's earlier comment and observed that when people are unaware of all of the circumstances that are involved, they become fearful. He suggested the best way to reduce people's fears is to create a plan and make it known. If the City has a plan in place, the public would have a better understanding of how their concerns would be addressed. He observed that, oftentimes, a developer chooses a site and then his proposal ends up driving all of the planning for surrounding properties. This tends to make people afraid. He referred to his email, which suggests the City should do the planning first and figure out where it is appropriate to put certain uses and density and how to resolve the associated impacts. Having a plan in place to address community concerns would result in more citizen support and change would be accomplished in a more organized fashion.

Commissioner Behrens said he lives near the corner of 185<sup>th</sup> Avenue, and he watches constant traffic. He recalled there was a proposal to break the train off at 145<sup>th</sup> Avenue and bring it up Aurora and then bring it back down 185<sup>th</sup> Avenue to the freeway. He questioned if that is still an option. Mr. Tovar answered that the City Council recently received a letter from the advocacy group, Futurewise, informing them that Sound Transit is doing the environmental work for their light rail alignments, which requires them to identify alternatives. One alternative is the option of breaking off from I-5, coming up to 145<sup>th</sup> Avenue from Northgate, entering onto the Aurora Avenue right-of-way and at some point getting back over to the I-5 alignment. That letter was not responded to positively by the City Council. Commissioner Behrens observed that the costs associated with widening the street and the extensive rights-of-way issues could make 185<sup>th</sup> the most expensive place for the station. He suggested that this site would also be a major inconvenience to a lot of Shoreline residents.

Commissioner Broili asked if the City Council goals were prioritized. Mr. Tovar answered no.

Chair Hall suggested it would be appropriate for the Commission to focus their time and resources on those sections of the Comprehensive Plan where there are perceived problems or disconnects between the plan and the newly adopted Vision Statement. He further suggested the Commission begin with a scoping exercise to identify the problems and opportunities. They may find that some elements of the plan do not need significant changes. He recalled that the Commission extensively reviewed each of the Comprehensive Plan Policy Statements as part of their 2004 update.

In addition to the subareas mentioned by staff, Chair Hall noted there are also unfinished planning efforts from 1995 and 1996 such as the Ballinger Study Area. He said he would like the Comprehensive Plan and zoning map to include intentional designations and zoning for the entire City rather than

calling out special study areas but never completing a study. He suggested there are two ways to view a subarea plan product: a stand-alone subarea plan or a set of amendments to the Comprehensive Plan. For example, the Ballinger study may not lead to a separate subarea plan document, but it could lead to updates of the future land use map and zoning.

Mr. Tovar suggested the next City Council/Commission Joint Meeting on September 28<sup>th</sup> would be a good time to address issues surrounding the Comprehensive Plan Update. By that date, the Commission might have a good idea about how to address study areas and subarea plan areas and which should be looked at first. Staff could provide some direction as to what the required resources would be for each of the areas. Again, he reminded the Commission that tasks that are consultant intensive would be a challenge for the City to move forward with at this time.

Mr. Tovar encouraged the Commission to begin the task of updating the Comprehensive Plan by reviewing the introductory section and identifying irrelevant and dated language. They should also consider additional language that could provide a historical description of how the Commission and City Council went about the process of adopting a new Vision Statement and Framework Goals. Chair Hall agreed that the introductory section must be updated, but perhaps this technical work could be done by staff. He said he is much more interested in discussing the goals, objectives and policies that will guide future development. He recommended that as the Commission considers amendments to the text of the Comprehensive Plan, he would like them to remove more language than they add. He expressed his belief that in some cases there are redundant and overlapping policies that should be deleted.

Commissioner Pyle referred to Attachment B (Proposed City Council 2009-2010 Goals and Workplan), and asked Mr. Tovar to provide more information about Goal 2, which calls for negotiating acquisition of Seattle Public Utilities (SPU). Mr. Tovar explained that SPU provides water to the western 2/3 of the City. Long term, the staff and City Council have concluded it would make sense for the City to acquire this infrastructure. Although SPU patches breaks in the system, they don't have an active program for updating and maintaining it. Commissioner Pyle inquired if it would be in the City's best interest to have two water districts in the City. He suggested they acquire the entire system, so they have only one water system. Mr. Tovar said that would probably make sense long term, but SPU may be more interested in getting out of the water business in Shoreline than the Shoreline Water District, the other water provider would be. He noted the sewer provider, Ronald Wastewater, already has an agreement with the City that they will become a division of the City's Public Works Department in about 15 years.

Chair Hall pointed out that the Growth Management Act includes a statement that cities are the preferred providers. However, water or sewer districts have elected officials, and it could be difficult to gain support from these elected officials to disband a district. Mr. Tovar pointed out that in the interim, the capital facility plans that districts create for water and sewer have to be consistent with the City's Comprehensive Plan. In addition, the City's Utility Element must talk about their infrastructure and capital facilities to make sure that land uses are coordinated with the utility systems. However, he pointed out that SPU is not a special district, but part of the City of Seattle. Therefore, rather than compelling them to convey their infrastructure to the City, the City must negotiate with them. Shoreline Water and Ronald Wastewater are required to have capital and infrastructure plans that support the City's land use plan.

Commissioner Broili inquired if the City would be guaranteed a source of water from SPU if they were to establish their own water district. Mr. Tovar clarified that the City is looking into the possibility of purchasing SPU's assets, which would then be managed by the City's new water department. He summarized that numerous organizational details must be put in place before the acquisition could occur. The people who currently depend upon water from SPU have some legal rights to have water provided to them by the City of Seattle, which owns the franchise. A grey area exists as to whether the City of Seattle has a duty under the Growth Management Act or any other law to have their water system support Shoreline's land use plan. If they were a special district, they would clearly have to be consistent and support the City's land use plan.

Commissioner Behrens asked if staff is comfortable that the City Council would eventually adopt a Goals document that is very similar to the draft that is currently before the Commission. Mr. Tovar expressed his belief that the City Council would likely adopt the document prior to the Commission's next discussion regarding the Comprehensive Plan Update.

Commissioner Pyle referred to Goal 8, which is to develop a Fircrest Master Plan, and questioned why the City should target Fircrest when there are other campuses in the City where the master plan concept could be applied. Chair Hall reminded the Commission that the purpose of tonight's discussion is to talk about their process for updating the Comprehensive Plan. Attachment B is a working document of the City Council and was provided to the Commission simply for information. He suggested the Commission allow the City Council to finish their exercise and adopt a final document before they request additional information from staff.

# **Project Scope of Permanent Regulations for Regional Business Zone**

Mr. Cohn referred to the Staff Report, which outlines some of staff's preliminary thoughts for refining the code language for the Regional Business (RB) zone. In addition, staff would like feedback from the Commission about additional questions and concepts they would like to study. He suggested that as the Commission reviews the current language to identify problems and opportunities, they should keep in mind that the City Council has extended the interim regulations twice. He recommended the Commission complete their work by mid October so the City Council can adopt permanent regulations before the November 12<sup>th</sup> deadline. He referred to Commissioner Behren's email which could provide a good starting point for the Commission's discussion.

Commissioner Kaje recalled that when the Commission reviewed a request for RB zoning a few weeks ago, they discussed the concept of transition. They specifically discussed physical transition and how to soften a proposed development by limiting the allowed building envelope, setting the building back a greater distance from adjoining properties, etc. However, given that RB is the City's most intensive zoning designation, the Commission must also consider transition from a land use and zoning perspective. He referred to Vice Chair Wagner's earlier comment about the need for additional zoning designations that are less intense than RB. In addition, the Commission needs to have a discussion about what types of zones the RB designation can be located next to. For example, the City could consider R-24 to be an appropriate transitional zone between lower densities and RB so RB would not be allowed next to R-12 zones. While R-12 is often considered to be a higher-density, he said he does

not think that is what citizens would consider appropriate transitional zoning for the RB zone. He recognized there may be unique circumstances where the City must rely on more of a physical transition because they have already zoned poorly. However, he suggested the City would continue to fight the same concerns over and over again unless they come up with some guidance as to what uses will be allowed in medium buffer zones. That is one reason why he expressed opposition to the previous proposal that would allow RB zoning in close proximity to R-6 and R-12 zones.

Commissioner Pyle agreed with Commissioner Kaje that the Commission must figure out what types of zoning RB should be surrounded by. However, in order to know what and how large the buffer should be, the Commission must have a clear understanding of what the RB zone would allow. He observed that one of the problems with the current RB language is that people have some fear of density and where and how it is located. The Commission should first discuss what the appropriate RB density should be, coupled with a discussion on how the density should be transitioned into the neighborhoods. The two issues go hand in hand. He said his interpretation of the Comprehensive Plan and the current RB regulations is that there is no density limit. However, just because it doesn't say there is a limit, does not mean it is not contemplated. It is merely a matter of dimensional standards, or how many units you can fit in a box given the parking, transportation, and other requirements. Whatever is allowed in RB zones has an impact on the surrounding neighborhoods. The Commission has a responsibility to protect the neighborhoods, but also to allow the City some flexibility and diversity as to what can be developed on an RB site.

Vice Chair Wagner said she was intrigued by the idea of coming up with multiple RB zones because the current RB zoning designation does not seem to fit all situations. She noted they have already drawn a line around the Town Center Subarea Plan, and perhaps they could do the same for the RB zones that are located to the north and south of Town Center. She questioned if the current Comprehensive Plan language would allow the Commission to go that direction.

Mr. Tovar agreed it would make sense from a long-term perspective to create different types of RB zoning designations. However, he questioned if this would be legally possible without some kind of policy basis. He summarized that a Framework Policy was provided in the Comprehensive Plan to draw a line around the Town Center (between 175<sup>th</sup> and 195<sup>th</sup>). However, there is no policy basis for determining that RB zoned sites located to the north and south of Town Center should be zoned at a different height or density. He recalled that a few years ago, staff proposed the concept of breaking Aurora Avenue North down into logical subsets, and perhaps this concept could be revisited as part of the Comprehensive Plan Update. While he cautioned against getting too detailed in the Comprehensive Plan, he suggested it would be appropriate to propose some framework policies for each of the subsets of Aurora Avenue North. He agreed to seek additional direction from the City Attorney.

Commissioner Behrens observed that there is a huge block of land that lies along Aurora Avenue, but some of the parcels are totally unusable for intensive development for a number of different reasons. He suggested a better approach would be to identify a baseline density, and then write Development Code language that allows additional density if certain important elements can be provided (i.e. located on a major corridor, adjacent to a bus line, adequate water supply, sidewalks, transition areas, green elements, underground parking, trees retention, parks and open spaces, etc. This would allow greater

density on properties that are large enough to be developed in a way that benefits the City. He suggested it is unrealistic to tell a developer he has a piece of RB land with unlimited density when in reality the parcel is not useable at the density the zoning code allows.

Commissioner Behrens pointed out that the initial concept of RB was for business and commercial development only, and residential uses were not allowed. He suggested that if RB is going to be used as a residential zone, the language should be located in the residential section of the Development Code. Once this change has been made, the Development Code could determine how much density would be allowed based on the list of elements he previously identified. Instead of coming up with one-size-fits-all language, they should provide incentives that encourage good development and growth.

Mr. Tovar agreed with much of what Commissioner Behrens suggested. However, the Commission should keep in mind that they have less than  $2\frac{1}{2}$  months to forward a recommendation for permanent regulations to the City Council for final adoption. Even if the City Council adopts permanent RB regulations, nothing would prevent the Commission from dealing with the regulations again as part of their Comprehensive Plan Update, and providing greater differentiation. However, this will take more time since policies would have to be adopted into the Comprehensive Plan to provide a basis for making distinctions in the RB zone.

Chair Hall agreed with Mr. Tovar that the Commission is somewhat limited in what they can address as part of their current effort. He agreed there are no two parcels in which a minutely detailed regulation could address all of the issues, and that is the purpose of allowing some flexibility.

Chair Hall reminded the Commission of their earlier discussion about using the Framework Goals and Vision Statement to guide their decisions. He observed that the Vision Statement calls out Shoreline being a sustainable city in all respects within the City boundaries, as well as the City's role in the region. He suggested the Commission should consider the relationship between sustainability goals and the RB business regulations. He pointed out that traditional exclusionary zoning ends up driving residents to use their cars for transportation because where you live is not where you work, shop or play. He suggested the Commission take this opportunity to recognize that because of location, RB zones create an opportunity for mixed use at a variety of densities. The question is how best to control and regulate the mixed uses, which becomes an issue of compatibility. He referred to Commissioner Kaje's earlier comments about transition and noted that when an RB zone is located next to an R-6 zone, effective transition could include up zoning the R-6 residential neighborhood to R-24, down zoning part of the RB zoned area, or requiring some kind of transition. While any of these tools would work, he said he is neither a proponent of up zoning which has a negative impact on neighborhoods nor down zoning that takes away private property rights. He cautioned the Commission that these two options must be done very carefully.

Chair Hall said he would prefer that the Commission's discussion focus on impacts to the neighborhood and compatibility instead of the number of units allowed. He reminded the Commission of previous discussions where they learned that because of demographic shifts, 2,600 square foot homes in single-family neighborhoods often have more cars per acre than smaller cottage homes that are generally occupied by one or two people. He summarized that the City's demographics are shifting, and in order

to create a balance, the City needs a larger number of smaller units. This can be accomplished by regulating traffic, parking and compatibility rather than the number of units. The design standards can address building envelope issues such as solar access and visual compatibility. He observed that parking and traffic have a greater impact on neighborhoods than the actual number of people living in a development. He concluded by saying he likes the concept of allowing a mixture of uses in the RB zone and allowing developments to be regulated based on their impacts and not the number of units.

Commissioner Piro said he would like to further discuss a point raised at their last meeting by Vice Chair Wagner about whether or not there is a gap between what is allowed in the R-48 and RB zones that may cause them to consider additional zoning designations that do not currently exist.

Commissioner Broili observed that the greater the intensity of the zoning, the more levels of scale and treatment will be necessary. For example, RB zoning may require three to five levels of zoning that have different treatments, and mixed use should be part of the scenario. He suggested that once the Commission has addressed the RB regulations, applying the same concept to other zoning levels would provide effective tools to fit future development into the landscape of the neighborhoods.

Commissioner Behrens observed that the RB zoned properties have been a topic of discussion since the City was incorporated, and he thanked staff for proposing the current moratorium, which has given the staff, City Council, Commission and citizens an opportunity to realistically review the regulations. However, he cautioned against being in a big hurry to resolve the issues. He noted that most of the City Councilmembers and citizens recognize this issue is tremendously important and will define what the City will look like in the future. If necessary, he suggested they extend the moratorium, particularly recognizing there is not a great demand for development at this time. This would give the Commission an opportunity to adequately address the issues and resolve them appropriately. Chair Hall reminded the Commission that the City has already limited the property rights of everyone who owns property in RB zones for 18 months, and these people are becoming frustrated. Mr. Tovar explained that the City Council has asked the Commission to recommend language for permanent regulations by November 12<sup>th</sup>. While they do have the option of continuing the moratorium, they have indicated they would rather not. However, he reminded the Commission that they would still have the ability to recommend changes in the future.

Mr. Tovar suggested the Commission consider renaming the zone from RB to something else such as Business Residential (BR), which would allow opportunities for business or residential. They could further refine the zone to allow varying levels of density. He recommended the Commission move their discussion away from the term Regional Business since it implies that it is intended for only regional business uses, which is not the case. He suggested the Commission make a recommendation to the City Council by November 12. At that time, they could also recommend the City Council allow them to further refine the zone to differentiate the varying levels of density, building height, uses, etc. However, he cautioned that it would be better to regulate based on groups of parcels rather than parcel-by-parcel.

Chair Hall summarized that the Commissioners were in support of changing the name of the current RB zone and recognizing the potential for mixed uses (residential and commercial). In addition, addressing

issues related to compatibility and transition should be a priority. Commissioner Pyle said it also appears the Commission has agreed to move away from using a unit cap approach that is intended to fit all of the sites because of the variable conditions that exist. He suggested the Commission focus on the qualitative issues related to access, parking, etc.

Commissioner Behrens expressed concern that not identifying a maximum unit count could mislead developers who purchase property thinking they can develop to a certain level, only to discover later there is not adequate infrastructure, such as water pressure, to build anything close to the number they had projected based on the code. Chair Hall pointed out there are areas in the City where there are not adequate water lines available to meet the fire flow standards for multi-family development. However, even if a unit count were identified as part of the zoning language, there may still be places where developers would be unable to obtain sufficient fire flow to develop a site to its fullest potential allowed by the code. Commissioner Behrens suggested the unit count be set at a level where the City can ensure there is adequate infrastructure. Commissioner Pyle suggested rather than a unit count, the code language could put in place mechanisms that adapt to site conditions. He said he works in development review, and the fact is people purchase properties without doing due diligence, but that is their issue to resolve.

Chair Hall summarized that the Commission generally agrees they don't want to have an arbitrarily set unit count that is intended to fit all RB zones. Instead, design requirements, site conditions, etc. would constrain development to an appropriate level. The Commission agreed it is important to make the constraints clear in the code language.

Commissioner Broili asked if density or unit count could be controlled by code regulations as well as function. Mr. Tovar answered there are ways to address intensity (density) such as a floor area ratio, standards for lot coverage, building envelope, etc. He recalled that the theory behind the form-based code concept is to regulate things the City cares the most about, which could include varying levels of floor area ratio. It would be up to the developer to do due diligence to find out exactly what the market, current infrastructure, etc. would support. Commissioner Broili summarized that the City would have the ability to implement form-based zoning without setting a unit count or density requirement and issues could be adequately addressed by the Development Code regulations. Mr. Tovar agreed that a unit count would not be necessary to regulate density. Commissioner Broili cautioned that because they are considering opportunities for mixed use, it is important to discriminate between the terms "density" and "unit count." The Commission should keep in mind that more intense uses with low unit counts can have just as much impact as less intense uses with higher unit counts. He summarized that both intensity and unit count could both be controlled through good code and regulations. Chair Hall recognized this could be a controversial issue, but the Commission has generally concluded they do not want to identify a maximum density count. He emphasized that as discussed by the Commission, density could be limited by other regulations related to parking, traffic, building size, etc.

Commissioner Kaje suggested the Commission not only consider the 300 acres that are currently zoned RB, but also those that are identified in the Comprehensive Plan as a Community Business (CB) land use category. He reminded the Commission that the Comprehensive Plan states that RB is an acceptable zone for properties identified on the land use map as CB. Throughout their discussion, the Commission

must remain cognizant of where the new rules might apply as they consider issues such as floor area ratios, heights, etc. They should keep in mind all of the locations that have the potentially of being rezoned to RB.

Chair Hall agreed this would become even more important as the Commission considers future planning in the area of the future transit stations. It is likely they will conclude that the higher intensity development should be located near transit stops. However, they must also keep in mind that the neighborhoods are currently zoned as single-family residential. While it would not be appropriate to recommend rezoning single-family neighborhoods to RB in the near future, they may very well want to adopt a Comprehensive Plan designation that says as things redevelop they expect the area to become as intense as RB. This transition would then occur over many years. He summarized that it is not uncommon to have zoning designations that are below the maximum density allowed by the Comprehensive Plan in order to protect existing property owners. However, as the properties in this vicinity redevelop, it is likely the Commission would be asked to consider rezoning the properties.

Commissioner Behrens suggested it is somewhat unfair to allow property owners to rezone to RB and compete with people who own property that is already zoned RB. He suggested the City should encourage development of the existing RB zoned properties rather than encourage people to seek rezones for property that might not fit completely into the RB concept and then attempt to transition it. They have a tremendous amount of unused RB zoned property in the City, and the City should encourage these property owners to move forward.

Commissioner Wagner expressed concern about requiring developers of RB zoned properties to provide additional step backs or setbacks in order to reduce the impacts if it is likely that adjacent properties would be redeveloped into a more intense use in the near future. She suggested the Commission carefully consider if they want to require step backs and setbacks if they expect the properties they are intended to buffer to be developed with a higher density in the next five to ten years. She observed that this might not be the highest and best use of the land in the long-term.

Commissioner Wagner also expressed concern that the current RB zoning language allows for unlimited types of uses. She suggested it might be appropriate to prohibit certain uses, particularly in conjunction with residential uses. Mr. Tovar agreed that the City could not expects residential neighborhoods to thrive in mixed use areas if incompatible commercial uses are allowed to occur. He suggested it may be appropriate to impose specific regulations in certain RB zones where they hope to have residential areas grow.

Chair Hall summarized that the next step would be for staff to prepare some proposals to present to the Commission for further discussion. The Commission would have an opportunity to review the proposals at least one more time before a public hearing is scheduled in the fall. Again, he emphasized the importance of linking their discussion regarding RB regulations to the newly adopted Vision Statement and Framework Goals. He particularly called out Framework Goal 10, which says "respect neighborhood character and engage the community in decisions that affect them." He observed that respecting neighborhood character will be an important factor to consider when addressing the issue of

transition. Development in RB zones should not be allowed to severely impact adjacent residential neighborhoods.

Chair Hall recalled Commissioner Behrens suggestion that they start with base regulations and then provide greater incentives for environmentally friendly development, underground parking, affordable housing, etc. He noted that Framework Goals 7 and 8 speak to the City's natural resources and environmentally sensitive development practices. If they move towards a regulation that is based on floor area ratio, then creating regulations similar to those used for the Ridgecrest Neighborhood might be an option. He recalled that the Ridgecrest Neighborhood indicated favorable support for incentives to encourage public gathering spaces, and Framework Goals 4, 5 and 6 speak to gathering spaces, parks, recreational opportunities, plazas, arts, culture and history, etc. He summarized that some good things were done with the Ridgecrest Neighborhood as far as building envelope and transition zoning to address neighborhood compatibility. Using this approach, along with adding some incentives as discussed earlier, would go a long way towards having an acceptable, fairly high-intensity, mixed-use zone.

Commissioner Wagner recalled that when the Commission worked on their recommendation for the Ridgecrest Neighborhood, they expressed disappointment that it was not possible to add residential units on top of Gateway Plaza because there was not sufficient infrastructure in place at the base. She suggested the Commission consider the feasibility of including a requirement that developers consider potential future up building so that the necessary infrastructure is in place to support the addition of residential units on upper stories at some point in the future. Chair Hall agreed the Commission should be concerned about preserving more open space by using land more efficiently, and this relates back to being sustainable and environmentally friendly. When large sites are developed as 1-story buildings, the City loses a tremendous opportunity to have a more sustainable development that can house more people.

### **PUBLIC COMMENTS**

Les Nelson, Shoreline, recalled that the original RB zoning designation did not allow any housing density. By the time the zoning was adopted by the City of Shoreline, the RB and CB zones allowed R-24 and R-36. He encouraged the Commission to review the Council's research related to Ordinances 238 and 276, which were adopted in 2000. He noted the process never really addressed whether or not the public was informed of anything above R-48. He recalled that the City Council previously directed that R-48 was to be the standard density limitation.

Mr. Nelson said that he likes the idea of applying a floor area ratio concept to allow development to go higher. However, he is against allowing a mid-rise height for residential units everywhere. He noted that discussions related to the RB zone were initially focused on those properties located along Aurora Avenue North, but now it seems the more intense housing density would be located along Interstate 5 and 185<sup>th</sup> and 145<sup>th</sup> near the proposed new transit stations. If that is the case, they should not place all of the housing on Aurora Avenue, since this would remove all of the business opportunities. He said he lives 1 block from Aurora Avenue, and he would like to see a mixture of uses. He said that if the City were to stick with a maximum density of R-48 then placing a 220-unit building on one acre would

require a developer to designate three other acres for parks or businesses. This would require a developer to come up with a better plan to make it work.

Mr. Nelson disagreed with Chair Hall's comment related to down zoning and the concern that property rights would be taken away. He said he does not believe a property owner would prevail in a claim against the City if the City were to set a maximum density of 48 units per acre and then establish incentives that allow greater density and height. He referred to all the development that is taking place on Martin Luther King Way related to the Sound Transit Project. He encouraged the Commission to visit this area to see what they did to accommodate the major transit facility. He suggested that CB and RB land uses should govern the Commission's decision about how a particular property should be used in the future because RB zoning has always been whatever anybody wants it to be.

Commissioner Kaje clarified that Mr. Nelson is opposed to mid-rise developments that are residential only. Mr. Nelson is asking the Commission to think of ways to specifically encourage multiple uses in the RB areas as opposed to strictly residential uses. Mr. Nelson observed that it is difficult to force developers to include retail space as part of a residential building. However, this same effect would result if the City were to create a situation where in order to get the height and the density they want, developers have to give up another property or portion of a property for business. He said he does not want the City to give up a substantial portion of their business district to accommodate residential units.

#### **DIRECTOR'S REPORT**

Mr. Cohn advised that the Commission's packet included sample multi-family regulations from the City of Seattle. They have been working on the document for several years, and it is very readable and has some interesting ideas. He suggested the Commission review the information and keep it in mind as they consider multifamily regulations in the future. He advised that the packet also included updated sections of the Comprehensive Plan, which incorporates all of the amendments that have been adopted over the past few years. Updated materials were provided for the Development Code, as well.

Mr. Cohn reminded the Commission that they agreed to cancel their July 2<sup>nd</sup> meeting and meet on July 9<sup>th</sup> instead. Staff is suggesting the Commission reschedule their second meeting in July from the 16<sup>th</sup> to the 23<sup>rd</sup>. He advised that staff anticipates scheduling a driving or walking tour of town center. The Commission agreed to reschedule the July 16<sup>th</sup> meeting to July 23<sup>rd</sup>, and staff indicated they would be willing to schedule an additional tour for Commissioners who are unavailable on July 23<sup>rd</sup>.

Mr. Cohn announced that the City would receive a new population estimate at the end of July, and his informed guess is that the population would be more than the currently identified 53,000.

#### **UNFINISHED BUSINESS**

No unfinished business was scheduled on the agenda.

#### **NEW BUSINESS**

# **Suggestions for Improving the Minutes Process**

Commissioner Piro agreed with Chair Hall's earlier recommendation that if the Commissioners have detailed corrections to make to the minutes, they should submit them in advance so they can be transmitted to the Commissioners prior to the meeting. Then the Commission could make a determination as to whether the minutes could be adopted as amended or if approval should be postponed until the corrections have been made. Commissioner Broili said he doesn't see a pressing need to change their current process for approving minutes. He observed there is seldom a need to make extensive changes to the proposed minutes. The Commission agreed to carry on as they have been for the time being.

#### REPORTS OF COMMITTEES AND COMMISSIONERS/ANNOUNCEMENTS

Commissioner Pyle reported that the balance of the Southeast Shoreline Subarea Plan Citizens Advisory Committee, in conjunction with staff, did a great job of dealing with a lot of very strong public comments. The open house was successful and well attended. It was interesting that everyone gravitated to the maps right away and started getting angry without reading through all of the policies and statements the group had come up with. As stated earlier by Commissioner Behrens, ignorance ultimately leads to anger and/or fear. Once people started to read the statements, they became more comfortable about what was being proposed. He said he would attend the next meeting and learn more about how the group plans to filter the public information back into their process. The group has done a good job of moving the project forward.

Chair Hall reported that while he could not attend the Southeast Shoreline Subarea Plan open house, he was able to attend the Advisory Committee's previous meeting. He emphasized that the process was extremely citizen driven.

Chair Hall announced that he attend the Economic Development Advisory Committee (EDAC) meeting last week where the Long-Term Financial Advisory Committee (LTFAC) advised that they presented their final report to the City Council. He explained that some of the people who participated on the LTFAC also participate on the EDAC, but it is important to note that recommendations of the LTFAC are different than the direction the EDAC is going. He noted the City is already doing some of the recommendations made by the LTFAC, such as considering a transportation district (a \$20 car tab fee to provide additional funding for transportation). He said he would be interested in the Commission hearing a report from EDAC at some point in time.

Given the current budget situation, Commissioner Pyle asked staff to predict the Commissioner's ability to attend the American Planning Association (APA) Conference this year. Mr. Tovar said the Planning and Development Services Department was asked to identify some reductions in their travel and training budget. As a result, they have adjusted this year's budget, but there should still be money for some Commissioners to attend the APA Conference.

# **AGENDA FOR NEXT MEETING**

Chair Hall reminded the Commission that the July 2<sup>nd</sup> Meeting was cancelled, and a special meeting has been scheduled for July 9<sup>th</sup>. Mr. Cohn announced that the July 9<sup>th</sup> meeting would be a dinner meeting, starting at 6:00 in the Highlander Room. The Commission would adjourn to their regular meeting at about 7:00 in the Mt. Rainier Room.

# **ADJOURNMENT**

The meeting was adjourned at 9:45 P.M.	
Will Hall	Jessica Simulcik Smith
Chair, Planning Commission	Clerk, Planning Commission